Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting
Tuesday, March 10, 2015
Town Hall Meeting Room
Minutes

Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.

Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Moore called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.
Mrs. Moore invited the Girl Scouts in attendance to lead the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (7-0)
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of February 24, 2015 as written.  Voted (6-0-1) Mr. Philhower abstained as he was not present at that meeting.
Proclamation for the Girl Scouts 
A proclamation was presented to the Girl Scouts celebrating 103 years of Girl Scouting and proclaiming March 12, 2015 as Girl Scout Day.  

Presentations 
None
Public Remarks
None
Bids & Contracts 
None
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

Approval of Mass Gathering Ordinance
At the Public Hearing an additional change to the Ordinance related to events at a private residence was agreed to be added.

Additional discussion related to the assignment of a fire fighter and the “including but not limited to” phrase was discussed. It was agreed to have another public hearing and discuss the ordinance further.

A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to approve the Mass Gathering Ordinance as discussed.  Motion withdrawn.
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to table the discussion to the next meeting.  Voted (7-0)

A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Reich, to set a public hearing for the Mass Gathering Ordinance on April 14, 2015 at 6:15 p.m.  Voted (7-0)

Continued Business 
CT Solar Challenge
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to authorize the Town Manager to sign the letter for the CT Solar Challenge.  Voted (7-0)
John Greeno from the Clean Energy Task Force discussed an additional campaign that will run together with the CT Solar Challenge.  An additional letter will be provided for the next meeting for possible approval.
Update on Snow Overtime and Supplies
Mr. Maniscalco reported that at this time $267,000 has been spent on salt and $138,000 has been spent on overtime for snow operations.
Report from Center School Facility Sub-Committee

Mr. Hintz reported that the sub-committee had a successful meeting with Mike from Friar Associates regarding the work that was done in the past related to Center School.  They are looking to possibly contract with Friar to update the programming portion of the report with an amount not to exceed $8,000 and/or a not to exceed $15,000 if the Board of Education portion is included.  Friar would interview town staff similar to the 2005-2008 report and provide updates to the programming.
Mr. Hintz made a motion to contract with Friar Associates for an amount not to exceed $8,000 to work on the town facilities programming including the Route 66 location for the police department.  There was no second to the motion.

There was discussion of a scope of services that could be put together if an RFP needs to be prepared.  There was also discussion of a possible workshop on March 19th for discussions.
Discussion & Update of Town Manager’s Evaluation

Mr. Maniscalco provided an overview of the steps taken to address the Council’s recommendations from his previous performance evaluation.  Mrs. Moore provided a mid-year update on the Town Manager’s evaluation and a summary of the comments from the Council members. Each Council member provided their comments related to Mr. Maniscalco’s evaluation.  The documents presented will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
Discussion & Possible Action on Town Manager’s Contract

A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to extend the Town Manager’s contract for two years and extend it as needed to keep a constant three year contract as an addendum to his current contract.  Voted (4-3) Mrs. Moore, Mr. Reich, Mr. Pfaffenbach and Mr. Visintainer in favor; Mrs. Anderson, Mr. Hintz and Mr. Philhower against.
Discussion & Possible Approval of the Findings of the Facilities Evaluation Committee

A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Hintz, that of the list of priorities presented by the Facilities Evaluation Committee, the Town Council deems the top three priorities of the five presented to be the Police Department, Town Hall and Center School.  Voted (6-1) Mr. Visintainer against.
Discussion & Possible Approval of the Resolution for the Police Department Building Committee

Council members reviewed the drafts of the resolution for the Police Department Building Committee.  A new draft will be put together and reviewed at the next meeting.
Blinking Traffic Lights at Route 66 Intersections

Mr. Pfaffenbach brought up a safety issue with blinking traffic lights on Route 66 specifically at Maple Street.  The traffic coming up Route 66 from the Cobalt direction cannot be seen when coming out of Maple Street.  It was requested that the Town Manager write a letter to the Department of Transportation to stop the light from going into a blinking mode.
New Business 

Open House Day – June 13
On June 13th the CT Department of Tourism will be promoting Open House Day.  They are looking for restaurants and other businesses to promote specials on that day.  The Arts & Culture Commission will be holding their Art Show that day as well. It is also the day of the town-wide tag sale.  
Discussion Regarding Bonded Road Projects

Mr. Maniscalco provided an overview of a memo from Public Works Director Phil Sissick regarding road projects.  The memo will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s office.  There were discussions regarding Phase 4 of the road project and possible changes to the plan.
Town Manager Report 

Update on State Budget
The State budget is in the hands of the legislature.
Update on Century 21 Sign
No timeline has been received.
Update on Village Center Water Tower
Mr. Maniscalco met with the Lt. Governor and the legislators regarding the condition of the water tower on the corner of Summit Street and Watrous Street.  The Town’s engineers have deemed it to be a significant hazard and it needs to be removed.  A demand letter was sent to the owner of the property with no response.  
Update on Animal Control Regionalization
Mr. Maniscalco spoke with the Town of East Haddam regarding the animal control regionalization agreement.  They were agreeable to allow East Hampton to keep the dog licensing fee which would be put into a capital account for maintenance on the animal control van.
Other
A letter will be sent to the Department of Emergency Services and Public Protection regarding the Public Safety Answering Points (PSAP) funding formula.
Budget meetings will begin on Monday, March 16th.
Town Council Liaison Reports
None
Appointments
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to reappoint the following:
· Elizabeth Sennett, Arts & Culture Commission, December 31, 2017

· Scott Hill, Building Code Board of Appeals, December 31, 2019

· Martin Podskoch, Clean Energy Task Force, December 31, 2016

· Ann McLaughlin, Commission on Aging, December 31, 2017

· Patricia Dufour, Commission on Aging, December 31, 2017

· Brett Salafia, Fire Commission, November 30, 2017

· Eric Germain, Fire Commission, November 30, 2017

· Dennis Lavigne, Housing Code Board of Appeals, December 31, 2019

· Josh Wilson, Inland Wetlands Watercourses Agency, June 1, 2017

· David Boule, Inland Wetlands Watercourses Agency, June 1, 2017

· Robert Talbot, Inland Wetlands Watercourses Agency, June 1, 2017

· Gary Aubin, Northern Middlesex County Cable TV Advisory Board, June 30, 2015

· Deb McKinney, Parks & Recreation Advisory Board, December 31, 2017

· Dan Roy, Parks & Recreation Advisory Board, December 31, 2017

Voted (7-0)


A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to appoint Ronald Perkins to the Brownfields Redevelopment Agency with a term through June 30, 2019.  Voted (7-0)

Mr. Philhower requested that a letter be sent to the Conservation-Lake Commission and the Inland Wetland Watercourses Agency to inquire if a member of one those boards is interested in being appointed to the CT River Assembly.  A full member and an alternate are needed.
Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $1,334.26.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks 

Kyle Dostaler, 56 William Drive, commented that he feels the Town Manager is doing a good job and is happy his contract was extended.
Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, asked about the appointment made to the Brownfields Redevelopment Agency and asked who was not reappointed.  She also thanked the Town Manager for having the courage to have his performance review done in public session and that she feels he is doing a professional job.
Communications, Correspondence and Announcements
None
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adjourn the meeting at 9:30 p.m. Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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